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Pater will figure in three conferences in the coming months: in 
Santa Cruz, California, August 8 - 11, at the Dickens Project's 
Masterpieces in The Marketplace; at the RSVP conference on 
Transatlantic Connections in Washington, D.C., November 24 - 25; 
and at the first annual conference of ESSE - The European Society 
for the Study of English at the University of East Anglia, 
September 4 - 8. 

The critic Denis Donoqhue is planning a new book on Pater 
provisionally called WaIter Pater: His Life, His Afterlife. 

The March number of The Victorian Studies Bulletin (15:1) reports 
on two recent conference events of interest to Paterians. At MLA 
in December 1990 , James Adams (University of Rochester) speaking 
on 'Muscular Aestheticism: Pater's Discipline,' considered 
'how . . . Marius explored a public withholding of private 
experience. ' This was part of a session on 'Shaping 
Masculinities: Victorian Writers , Artists, and their Careers.' 
An entire conference related to this perspective on Pater took 
place in CUNY's Graduate Centre on May 9 and 10. Called 'From 
Victorian to Postmodern Homosexualities', its speakers included 
Eve Kosofsky Sedgwick, Ed Cohen, and Richard Dellamora whose 
book, Masculine Desire , is reviewed in this issue of PN . The 
impact of the recent spurt of gender discourse on Pater studies 
is yet to be gauged. 

ARTHUR GAL TON AND WALTER PATER 

by David Bowen 

Arthur Gal ton (1852-1921) , according to Thomas Wr ight, introduced 
Lionel Johnson to Pater in 1887; and his name crops up in the 
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Letters. Gal ton's article "WaIter Pater" appears in his privately 
printed Acer in Hostem (1913). He mentions in the Preface that 
it was written at the request of a Birmingham bookseller for 
inclusion in his Christmas circular . 

What has hitherto been largely overlooked is an article by Galton 
published some nineteen years earlier in The Nadirian (pages 52-
57), a Brisbane magazine that appears to have survived for a 
single issue in 1894; a copy of it is in the Mitchell Library, 
Sydney. Galton was private secretary to the governor of New South 
Wales at the time, hence the Australian l ocation. 

This article, "WaIter Pater: An Attempt at an Appreciation", was 
prompted presumably by his death in the same year . It contains 
a good deal of the same material but is more than half as long 
again as the 1913 article. The difference in the description of 
Pater's rooms is minimal, and his judgement of Pater did not 
apparently change with the years. 

For more on this article, see Verena Coleman's The Last 
EXquisite: A Portrait of Frederic Manning . Melbourne UP, 1990. 

Reviews 

edited by Hayden Ward 

Reading Inman Rereading Pater Reading : A Review-Essay 
by David J . DeLaura . 

WaIter Pater and His Reading, 1874-1877; With a Bibliography of 
His Library Borrowings, 1878-1894, by Billie Andrew Inman, New 
York: Garland , 1990. pp. $103. 

T.S. Eliot once noted that a single new fact, properly 
es tablished, can be more important for literary understanding 
than a whole volume of opinions and impressions. In this new 
volume, as in her previous work, WaIter Pater's Reading: A 
Bibliography of His Library Borrowings and Literary References, 
1858-1873 (1981), Billie Andrew Inman offers a cornucopia of new 
facts and speculations it will take many years to sort through 
and make full critical sense of . These two volumes, along with 
Donald L. Hill's edi tion of The Renaissance (1980), provide a new 
and altogether firmer basis for Pater studies, which up to this 
point have been largely rather impressionistic . The most tangible 
impact will probably be on the vitally important California 
edition, now moving at full speed; but anyone working in and 
around the 1870's in England will profit immensely from Inman's 
harvest of discoveries and insights. 

As the leading authority in a field she has done much to create, 
Billie Inman has steadily deepened her grasp of the 
"intertextual" Pater, and the evolving unity of his career. 
Walter Pater developed a highly original and (for some) still 
attractive view of life; but his central role in "modern" culture 
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as a whole has only been established in recent years, in the work 
of Inman, Frances C. McGrath, Perry Meisel, and a few others. 

Inman's methods are deceptively simple: she has read through all 
the books borrowed by Pater from Brasenose College Library, The 
Taylor Institution, and the Bodleian Library, as well as works 
alluded to in Pater's published works and in MS materials still 
unfamiliar even to most serious students of Pater. Rarely have 
such smallest seeds of fact been allowed to blossom into so 
mighty a growth of interpretation and critical speculation. She 
combines a powerful curiosity and probing detective skills with 
a deep common sense, as she" interrogates" Pater's writings more 
minutely than any previous reader has done. There are of course 
other kinds of minuteness: one thinks of how many of Dickens' 
creative decisions, in the very act of planning and writing, were 
illuminated by the publication of his worksheets (John Butt and 
Kathleen Tillotson, 1957). Inman, by contrast, delves in the 
wider gap between published work and the full stream of Pater's 
reading; in a sometimes line-by-line intervention, she judges the 
degree of, and the reasons for, Pater's use--and misuse-- of his 
numerous (and frequently concealed) sources . The result is that 
we find ourselves deeply and convincingly inside the mind and 
imagination of one of the most "devious" of all English literary 
figures. Inman fully justifies her guiding principle that, in a 
serious and complex career like Pater's , we need to pay close 
attention, not simply to some assumed, fixed psychological 
motivation, but also to "the gradual emergence and cumulative 
development of ideas in the act of writing over a period of time" 
(xxxvii-vii i) . Her Schliemann-like archeological work with this 
complex of intertexts "recuperates" the stages of Pater's 
thought , especially in these pivotal four years--1874-77--that 
mark rapid and decisive changes in his personal and intellectual 
life . 

Inman's richly effective Introduction summarizes most of her main 
general points , gives some examples of Pater's critical and 
scholarly practices, and serves as a "reader's guide" to the 500 
densely packed pages that follow. In a short compass, one can 
only point, admiringly, at the chief features and novelties--and 
the possibilities this generously conceived volume holds out. 

Inman's annotations on the important essays--at times too 
compressed for effective reading , but interrupted at points by 
illuminating "opening-up" glimpses of Pater's later views- - run 
in some cases to several dozen pages. And two of the essays of 
this period--"Wordsworth" (1874) and "The School of Giogione" 
(1877) -- have remained of great importance to the non-specialist. 
Regarding the first, she illuminates Pater's understanding of the 
creative process (48), and explains the influence of Rousseau, 
Chateaubriand, and Hugo (51-53). Even more impressive is her 
expert summary of the views of Aristotle, Fichte, and Kant on the 
vexed question of ends-and-means--even if (as she fails to note) 
her putative sources lack the Paterian aesthetic note (80-81). 
In comments on "Giorgione" (short because of Hill's full earlier 
commentary), Inman sees it as Pater's attempt to correct 
contemporary art critics who resisted Whistler's studies in 
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"colour and tone" and misunderstood the relationship of form and 
matter . (Her great discovery is a fascinating formalist review 
by John Miller Gray in 1874; 90-92.) The essay is, in ways we 
could not even imagine before, central in Pater's personal and 
professional development; here and elsewhere, Inman proves that 
the issues explored in his writing are far from abstract or 
ahistorical. 

Inman provides a remarkably full reconstruction of the sources 
and ideas that evolved into "The Myth of Demeter and Persephone" 
(1876) . This model demonstration in literary genetics concludes 
wi th a summary of Pater's later views on myth and (even more 
revealingly) the ways in which Pater accommodates this myth to 
his views of "Christian mysticism, the Victorian family, 
aesthetic pastoralism, and a morbid fascination with death" 
(210). Equally fascinating are Inman's lengthy comments on "A 
Study of Dionysus" (1876), though I have doubts about the 
parallels she draws between Pater's conceptions of Dionysus and 
Jesus. Inman skilfully clarifies (as I think no one has done 
before) Pater's key terms "Romanticisn" and "Renaissance." In the 
essay "Romanticisn" (1876), she notes more "decadent" overtones 
than previously; Pater's reading in Gautier, Hugo, Baudelaire, 
and Murger provided elements of "neuroticism.;., distortion, the 
macabre, grim humor, and pity" (302). In additions to "Aucassin 
and Nicolette" (which became "Two Early French Stories" in 1877), 
the two terms, Renaissance and Romanticism, are virtually 
identical; and the Renaissance, in which strength is now added 
to sweetness, is more "stange and intense" than before (348). 

Inman's shrewd and scrupulous readings in a host of nineteenth
century writers, a number of them scarcely names to most Anglo
American scholars, offer in effect an education in some usually 
overlooked currents of thought and feeling. Throughout these 
years, Pater struggled with the notion of "accommodating" 
classica l myths--especially those of Apollo, Dionysus, and 
Orpheus--to modern needs. Inman' s careful reconstruction of 
Pater's reading in "anthropology, archaeology, and myth-study" 
(ix) offers a more minute account of such late-century 
speculation and scholarship than I have encountered anywhere 
else. There are English figures: George Rawlinson, George Grote, 
Connop Thirlwall, C.T. Newton, John Ruskin, E.B. Tylor, Andrew 
Lang, J.A. Symonds, and (a transplanted German) Friedrich Max 

,I h 
Muller; and some very learned Germans: K.O. Muller, F.G. Welcker, 
C. A. Lobeck, Eduard Zeller, Ernst Curtius, and--notably--Ludwig 
Preller, who had a profound (and largely concealed) effect on two 
of Pater's essays (132-48) . For the first time, thanks to Inman's 
revealing comparison, we can judge Pater's differences of 
approach from those of Benjamin Jowett (28-33); and her detailed 
treatment of Francis Bacon (35-42) allows her deftly to sort out 
at least four senses in which Pater uses the term "form" (37-38). 
(Although she is more aware of Pater's reading in contemporary 
science than any previous commentator, I wish she were more 
alert, here and elsewhere, to the rather dated and fanciful 
quality of Pater's scientistic appropriations. ) 
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Certain key "issues," inevitably scattered in this chronicle
style work, but also finally interlinked, deserve to be singled 
out. Perhaps the central linking thread of the book is Inman's 
effective "police" work, as she voluminously reveals and sorts 
out Pater's questionable dealings with his myriad sources. In a 
tone usually sober, but sometimes droll and occasionally verging 
on exasperation, she lays out--as she had done in her previous 
volume (xvii--xxiv), and does here at even greater length 
(xxxviii-xlviii, and recurrently)--a seemingly accelerating 
pattern of "liberties": misreading (in a not-qui te-Bloomian 
sense), misuse, misappropriation, concealment, manipulation--in 
short, "irregularities." 

At least two major kinds of malpractice, disturbing even by the 
looser standards of attribution in that period, can be defined. 
Inman's patient scepticism works best in detecting unacknowledged 
debts; and her chief exhibit is her last, long entry (413-30) on 
Pater's depenence on J.A. Overbeck's Geschichte der Griechischen 
Plastik (2 vols., 1869, 1870). Passage after passage in three of 
Pater's essays of 1880--the two parts of "The Beginnings of Greek 
Sculpture" and "The Marbles of Aegina"--is derived from Overbeck, 
who is referred to by Pater only once, in the third of the 
essays. Inman allows the run of damaging evidence, a scandal in 
the ethics of scholarship but of a familiar enough sort, to speak 
for itself. The attempt, repeatedly, is obviously to deceive , but 
also--and perhaps mere disquietingly--to imply a depth of 
knowledge and scholarship that Pater had no right to claim. 

More perplexing, and harder to formulate, is Pater's sometimes 
reckless reshaping of evidence in working out his later ideas. 
Inman seems to half-justify Pater's practices as "an evasive 
strategy probably used as a defense against misinterpretation and 
c riticism" (xxxviii) --presumably on the part of those who held 
Pater under suspicion after the publication of the Renaissance 
volume in 1873 and his own personal crisis of 1874. Inman sees 
this process at work in Pater's handling of the concepts classic 
and romantic (xlvi)--in effect presenting his own v iews 
indirectly, through the opinions of o ther critics, while often 
deliberately distorting them. But the extremity of Pater's 
creative "reshaping" comes in his treatment of classical myth for 
the assembling of his own later emergent scheme of values. Inman 
explains how Pater revised the myth of Demeter and Persephone in 
order "to create his own myth of sorrow and motherhood" and to 
reconcile Greek and Christian versions of the "worship of sorrow" 
(xli). Similarly, she explains (in expressively deadpan fashion) 
that Pater's conception of Demeter changed over time: "He 
extracted from the sources whatever pertained to the sentiments 
he wanted to convey [in this case, especially, pathos], 
misrepresented various details that did not originally generate 
these sentiments, and ignored the rest" (xliii). This bold 
syncretism reaches a sort of climax in Pater's conception of 
Dionysus, the Muses, and Aphrodite severally" (xliii)! 

To be just, there is probably an element of self-deception in 
both kinds of Paterian practice: the first is blamable, however, 
while the second suggests something deeper, more compulsive, in 
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the very nature of Pater's "creativity" and his desire to make 
an impact on his own time . While Inman herself tends to draw back 
from using the term "deceptive" (xli), the results of her 
splendidly deft anatomy of Pater's methods are twofold: the 
reader gains a vividly fresh gaze into the mind of a master of 
self-concealment, but is never likely to quite fully trust a 
Paterian text again--certainly not to take it at face value. 

The minuteness of her procedures allows Inman to trace in detail 
three stages in Pater's career (xxiv-v). There is an "earlier, 
untroubled time" and (she claims) a later "achieved sense of well 
being [sic]." A middle period, covered in this volume, is a sort 
of delayed Sturm und Drang--Pater turned 35 in August 1874. She 
details new themes and attitudes, including Pater's "sense of 
victimization, his answers to critics, [and] his attempts at 
reconciliation" (xxiv-v). These years combine in effect a jolting 
two-stage "event" in Pater's life: the largely negative public 
reaction to the Renaissance volume (1873) , followed soon by the 
more contained private crisis of his emotional life at Oxford. 
Inman's account of Aestheticism at Oxford, and the firestorm of 
reaction against it (372-77, and elsewhere), is of the highest 
importance for understanding the period as a whole. Her brilliant 
reconstruction of the events surrounding Pater's indiscretion 
with an undergraduate, William Money Hardinge "Estrangement and 
Connection: Waiter Pater, Benjamin Jowett, and William M. 
Hardinge," in Brake and Small's Pater in the 1990s, is absorbing, 
tactful, touching, and convincing. 

Inman detects "a conservative and moralistic strain" that led to 
a new emphasis on the "traditional home, social order, quiet 
places, and gentle hands" (xxxviii). These emerging values 
include sympathy and pity (164), along with "a religious temper," 
the "hope of immortality," and "an idea of maternity in which 
suffering is exalted and Christian and Victorian motherhood 
reflected" (178-79). Still, though Inman convincingly portrays 
a Pater now more accommodating to various traditional critics, 
it is not clear to me that this is a sufficient account of his 
ensuing "posture," even if we grant a good deal of masking and 
coding in his work. 

For I see as well as a less easily accommodated vein of thought 
in the wounded and rather resentful figure that emerges in the 
later writings. After all, the pity and sympathy that Pater 
promotes and seeks for himself as "suffering victim" do not mean 
that he was playing the role of sinner-reconverted-to
Christianity so familiar among the Decadents (most spec tacularly, 
in Wilde's De Profundis). Like Abelard (xxxi), Pater is a sexual 
"sinner"; but each is less a penitent than a martyr to his sexual 
impulses and a victim of a narrow, conventional public opinion. 
Though Pater only obliquely defends his transgressive sexuality, 
he never repudiates it either; indeed, in his Freudian 
res sentiment and in his plea for pity and understanding, he is 
everywhere (as I will argue) highly propagandistic (and highly 
original) in creating a new kind of reader, susceptible to the 
re focused Paterian aesthetic/sexual/stylistic synthesis. A 
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symptom of this later complexity that I think Inman misses: 
although Pater was indeed shocked by the "fierce" views of human 
nature he encountered in Taine, Stendhal, and Merimee (xxxviii), 
his fascination with (among others) the figure of Dionysus
Zagreus, torn asunder, suggests a certain "taste" for masochistic 
violence which gives a different coloration to Pater's role as 
"victim" and which throws new light on a sexuality that 
encompasses a good deal more than gentle and soft emotions or a 
very settled sense of "wellbeing." With Inman's essential help 
(e. g. ,xxx) I think we could outline a sort of "personal" theology 
in this later period, a half-pagan, half-Christian pattern of 
guiltless victimization/humiliation/suffering/resurrection, in 
which Dionysus and Jesus, very strange bedfellows, do meld in 
ways we could not have imagined before. Inman illuminatingly 
notes that Pater's extended interest in the past was almost 
always a function of his deeper engagement with "modern ideas," 
and his personal preferences were always for modern literature 
(17-18) . So continuous indeed was Pater's reading in nineteenth
century French fiction (he read surprisingly few English 
novelists) that a fuller study of Pater-and-fiction (though he 
rarely generalized fruitfully about it) is in order. His tastes 
in fiction run to extreme literary and moral conventionality; 
Inman indic ts him for his uncritical acceptance of bathos and 
sentimentality (330) and for his attraction to sentimental and 
stereotyped views of women (283), especially in his regular 
reading in the despised Octave Feuillet. The result was that 
Pater the "dainty" aesthete, repelled by coarseness but drawn to 
suffering , and willing to glut himself with second- and third
rate confections , was temperamentally incapable of responding to 
the most original literary experiments of the century. The 
implications for understanding that often overrated phenomenon, 
English Aestheticism-Decadence , which Pater helped define, are 
enormous. 

Inman speaks tellingly of Pater's "two vocations" after the mid-
1870's : "To maintain his hard-won place at Brasenose College and 
to write as no one else had ever written or ever would write" 
(1). And she shows that Pater learned, in "craftier" and more 
indirect ways, "to express his sorrow, his sense of 
victimization, and his homoerotic longing through historical and 
mythical figures" (xlix). (She speaks at several points, and 
always judiciously, of the theme of "love between men" (31).) But 
I believe Inman' s own facts and insights--when aligned with 
recent work by Richard Dellamora, Linda Dowling, Thais Morgan, 
and others--allow us to attempt a broader, more consolidated 
statement. For Pater singlehandedly created, and gave a 
definitive form to, a potent and highly influential line of 
modern sensibility we are only now--a century later-- in a 
position to "take account of . " 

Perhaps Pater's central claim to our attention is his 
"subversive" homoerotic sensibility, in which perception--whether 
of art, ideas, nature, or people--is never quite dissociated from 
the possibility of desire. In this running-together of erotics 
(masculine gender stereotypes lose focus), aesthetics (both new 
modes of perception and new and subtle forms of expression), and 
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ethics (a "higher" morality, above ordinary norms of means and 
ends, and perhaps implicitly of good and evil), which converge 
in a highly practical bidding to receptive "special souls"--each 
term has a special meaning and a concatenated force. 

At the center is Pater's stylism--as practice and ideal. His 
mysteriously occluded manner is (as Inman sees) the perfect 
vehicle of his ambition for high distinction--his bid for a kind 
of immortality. And since specially verbalized modes of 
perception are integral to Pater's vision of reality itself, a 
murmurous, slightly indistinct locution ( a bit like the 
extraordinary space "set apart from" everyday reality created by 
stained glass in a medieval church) is the ideal symbol of 
perfected perception-and-expression, as well as the proof of 
Pater's unique qualifications to "deliver" not only his own 
personal vision--but in some sort "reality" (or all we can know 
of it) itself. 

Above all, perhaps, Pater's style-as-substance (despite the 
ending of the essay "Style"), with its constant implication of 
indirect, coded, elite communication (not open to "ordinary" 
unprepa red readers), is the perfect modality for gaining the 
flattered attention of a receptive potential reader, whom Pater 
is always in the act of "educing". We need, in other words, to 
acknowledge, and explain, Pater's lifelong bid for influence and 
authority over a select audience, as well as over the culture as 
a whole, as the central impulse of his career. We must certainly 
try to explain why figures like Yeats and E.M. Forster--after 
1900, in the era of Nietzsche's greatest sway--felt compelled to 
repudiate the Paterian ethos of pyrrhic victories over the 
"world" through passivity. withdrawal, disdain, and (perhaps not 
so "pure") perception. On the other hand, Pater has proved 
surprisingly resilient, maintaining a central place in the very 
notion of the "aesthetic"--a notion still potent if always 
assa ilable. 

We also need a more searching narratological account of Pater's 
persuasive techniques. In one of the most elaborate "framings" 
in textual history (Wilde's Dorian Gray is in this respect a pale 
and distant contemporary parallel). there are in effect two 
discernible sets of implied readers, appealed to more or less 
continuously in the key texts. Pater overtly addresses cult i va ted 
late-Victorian readers interested in literature, art and 
philosophy; but more indirectly he also appeals to 'subtextual" 
readers, a well disposed minority audience "inside" his larger 
general readership. His means include key terms (e. g., "special," 
"higher," "elect"), themes (e. g., same-sex friendships, the 
cruelty of conventional opinion), symbols (e.g., flayed and 
"torn" bodies), and allusions (especially to significant 
historical and mythological figures). In these ways Pater 
c ont inuously offers cues regarding the homoerotic sensibility 
governing an essay or book, by a seductive "beckoning" to a well
disposed audience through a double suggestion: that openness to 
Paterian understatement and "askesis," along with the ability of 
"decode" Pater's texts, is also a qualification for 
sympathetically entering into the newly self-aware ethos--a topic 
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and a process that could be addressed (in the period) only 
indirectly, "economically." 

These are some of the ways in which Pater's stylism is integral 
to the ideological intentions of his work; the point gives new 
life to a cliche: in Pater style is, supremely, content. 
Moreover, in inventing this emergent form of consciousness that 
still has cultural resonance, Pater was not merely "educating" 
the individual reader, but creating a new kind of community of 
sympathetic readers who , for obvious reasons, might be isolated 
and unknown to one another, joined only by their subscription to 
Pater's proffered influence. the "pleasure of the text"--for the 
first secret readers , as well as for the informed modern reader 
remapping this textual ground--is in discerning that duality and 
interplay, and the "comedy of disruption" that all such Paterian 
texts are able to yield. The inner dynamism that impels Pater's 
most ambitious writings is his own sly pleasure in speaking to 
his elect disciples (an extension of the "young men" he directly 
addressed at Oxford) "over the heads" of the bulk of his fellow 
reader-citizens. This subversive and yet oddly playful effort 
virtually defines Pater's "project" . 

Pleasure , comedy, sly, playful: these are terms almost never 
heard in Paterian precincts; the glory o f Inman's work is that 
it offers a solid basis for asking a range of such "sly" and 
revealing new questions . We can see now that Pater was after all, 
in most respects and by his own standards, e v en if at times by 
hook and by crook , a success . Billie Inman works quite 
differently , her sober and well-ma rshalled prose moving with 
quiet authority . But this is ~ l s o a highly personal book, one she 
herself modestly calls "unusual": just under the surface , but at 
every juncture, one is aware of the author's own searching mind 
and sensibility. Her work , too , is a great success, by any 
standard. 

Pater's Lovers 

Masculine Desire: The Sexual Politics of Victorian Aestheticism, 
by Richard Dellamora. Chapel Hill . University of North Carolina 
Press , 1990 . Pp.xii + 276. $29 . 95 cloth , $12.95 paper. 

Sainte-Beuve , a cuI tural cri tic Pater admired, once observed that 
the life and the art of the artist are inseparable. Proust, 
however, believed that the artist is separate from the art. In 
Masculine Desire , Richard Dellamora , a professor at Trent 
University in Ontario, mediates between these two critical 
axioms; he blurs the distinction between life and art in his 
cultural study of "male-male desire" and its representation in 
Victorian England . (He uses the term male-male desire" because 
the synonymous term "homosexual" was not coined until 1892. ) This 
blurring is essential, given Dellamora's critical method. He 
argues that sexual relations are an indicator of social history. 
Spurred by the French scholars of the Annales school, scholars 
like Dellamora are nowadays defining social history as sexual 
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history (a la Foucault). And although Dellamora acknowledges the 
influence of Foucault's History of Sexuality on his method, the 
primary influence is that of Eve Kosofsky Sedgwick, particularly 
her recent book Between Men: English Literature and Male 
Homosocial Desire. Whereas Sedgwick studies instances of 
homophobia in Victorian literature, Dellamore studies "strategies 
of resistance" to homophobia . He wishes to appropriate the 
"question of desire 'between men'" from feminist critics writing 
on nineteenth-century culture. His point of view, he says, is 
that "of a gay male." 

In chapters devoted to Tennyson, Hopkins, Swinburne, and Pater, 
Dellamora shows how each writer encodes "strategies of 
resistance" into his writing. He cannot state definitely whether 
any of these writers gave in to same-sex desire; but he draws 
tentative conclusions based on the writing. (Since he focuses 
primarily on Pater, I will briefly state his views on Pater's 
contemporaries before returning to Pater.) In In Memoriam, 
Tennyson encodes male-male desire without advocating sexual 
interaction. By aff irming the Victorian paradigm of marriage, 
Tennyson is ab le to separate "intense male bonding from sexual 
act ivity." Tennyson avoids the isue of valorizing male-male 
desire by rendering his experience in "aesthetic, not sexual
aesthetic, terms." On the other hand, Hopkins and Swinburne 
construc t their poems in sexual-aesthetic terms, thereby 
affirming male - male desire. Dellamora believes that Hopkins was 
"sexually attracted to other males" and displaced this attraction 
through religion. In an unf inished poem, "Epi thalamion , " composed 
for his brother's marriage, the poet describes "boys from the 
town/Bathing." Dellamora identifies the eroticism of his poem 
with that of the Greek pederastic tradition, adding the crucial 
disclaimer that "Epithalamion" is a "celibate version" of the 
tradition. Like Hopkins, Swinburne produces "poetic fantasies of 
male-male genital acti vi ty." In Poems and Ballads, Swinburne 
uses female speakers, such as Sappho, to disguise "an interest 
in male-male sexuality." Since we can verify only one of 
Swinburne's sexual practices (he paid female prostitutes to flog 
him), Dellamora links flagellation to the practice of sodomy . If 
he is right, a poem like "Hermaphrodi tus" may be read as 
swinburne's "attraction to and repulsion from anal sex." The 
encoding of male-mal~ desire in the works of Tennyson, Hopkins, 
and Swinburne is significant because it reveals their questioning 
o f patriarchy and masculinity. 

What distinguishes Pater from his contemporaries is his "explicit 
recogni tion of desire between men." According to Dellamora, Pater 
encodes this desire throughout his writing: from "Diaphaneite," 
the paper he read to members of Old Mortali ty in 1864, to "Apollo 
in Picardy," an imaginary portrait published in November 1893. 
Pater is the hero of Dellamora' s study, mainly because he 
successfully encodes male-male desire in sexual-aesthetic 
discourse. Like Whitman, Pater transforms desire into an 
aesthetic appreciation of the human form. (In fact, Dellamora 
might have entitled his study Whitman and the English Tradition. 
It nicely complemen ts Patricia Clement ' s Baudelaire and the 
English Tradition.) Pater humanizes art, reveling in the sensuous 
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beauty of painting, music, and sculpture. And in his humanization 
of art, Pater contributes to the cultural debate concerning male
male and female-female desire. In Dellamora's view, the debate 
became highly politicized. It not only affected Pater's career 
at Oxford but also determined the government's response to the 
Cleveland Street scandal (1889-90) and Oscar Wilde' s trial 
(1895). Unlike Arnold, who affirms patriarchal culture, Pater 
shows in his most controversial work, The Renaissance, that all 
forms of human sexuality contribute to cultural syntheses. By 
extension, social acceptance of sexual deviance would contribute 
to artistic creativity. As Dellamora asserts, "Desire between men 
was necessary, because without it there existed for men only 
male-female desire and, unfortunately, in the nineteenth century 
male-female relations were for most part contained within male
dominated institutions, expecially marriage, that were inimical 
to desire." While he stresses same-sex desire throughout his 
study, he does so, in part, to indicate that desire is 
inseparable from creativity. 

Pater is well known for safeguarding his privacy and refusing to 
disclose biographical details. (See Lawrence Evans' s introduction 
to the letters and Ian Fletcher's monograph.) So Dellamora is in 
a bind. In his writing, is Pater confessing his own same-sex 
desire? Or is he observing its pervasiveness in Western art? 
Since Dellamora blurs the distinction between life and art, he 
quotes from the art to illuminate the life. I will cite one 
example: Pater's inability to be appointed Professor of Poetry 
at Oxford. Dellamora believes that Pater lost the appointment 
because he waged a war on two fronts; he tried "to lead the 
cultural avant-garde and to experience normal career 
advancement." After Pater was denied a routine promotion in 1875, 
he decided to omit the controversial conclusion to The 
Renaissance and instead add the story of Amis and Amile to the 
first chapter, "Two Early French Stories . " Dellamora focuses on 
the male-male desire encoded in this story, a desire Pater 
stresses by describing the friendship as one of "passionate 
exaltation." But Dellamora conflates life and art, linking the 
addition of Amis and Amile to Pater's setback. Despite 
withdrawing his name for consideration, according to Dellamora, 
Pater nonetheless rebukes his Oxford enemies by adding "a polemic 
against clerical hirelings and 'vile little opportunists.'" He 
concludes, "writing the essay [the story of Amis and Amile] was 
an act of courage that also illuminates homoeroticism in Western 
cuI ture." I agree with his assessment of the art but disagree 
with its relevance to Pater's life. It simply may have been a 
coincidence that Pater withdrew his name from consideration "in 
the same month" (April 1877) that "the second edition of The 
Renaissance was being bound." In any event, Dellamora does not 
explain how writing a controversial book made Pater himself 
controversial. 

At times, he also strains to make a connection between Pater's 
art and the cultural emphasis on male-male desire. For example, 
in "Apollo in Picardy," Pater employs a favorite motif: the 
protagonist creates a world fairer than the one in which he 
lives. When Prior Saint-Jean is unable to complete his magnum 
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opus on mathemarics, the Abbot decides to send him to Notre-Dame 
De-Pratis for rest. Before leaving, Saint-Jean one night "dreamt 
vividly," something "he had been little used to do." In the 
dream, a sort of premonition, Saint-Jean intuits that his 
intended journey will be like a journey to hell and that his 
friend is like Apollyon (the devil): 

He saw the very place in which he lay ... alight, alight 
softly; and looking, as he fancied, from the window, saw 
also a low circlet of soundless flame, waving, licking 
daintily up the black sky, but harmless, beautiful, closing 
in upon that round dark space in the midst, which was the 
earth. He seemed to feel upon his shoulder just then the 
touch of his friend beside him. "It is hell-fire," he said. 

I consider this dream to be an example of Paterian revelation; 
but Dellamora considers it to be an expression of male-male 
desire: saint-Jean has "sexual fantasies of anilingus and anal 
copulation. The 'flame ... licking daintily' refers to the tongue 
and/or penis; 'the round dark space in the midst,' to the opening 
sphincter." (p .190). For me, Dellamora strikes a false note here. 
Saint-Jean is after all dreamirig, not having a fantasy. By 
conflating dreams and fantasies, Dellamora is able to press home 
his point. But when the point becomes an idee fixe the analysis 
becomes unconvincing. 

Richard Dellamora generally writes with candor and conviction, 
establishing himself as a formidable commentator on nineteenth
century social history. There is also a twentieth-century subtext 
in his analysis. By examining the poli ticization of same-sex 
attitudes in Victorian England, he is able to politicize, by 
analogy, same-sex attitudes in contemporary culture. He believes 
that "a gay subject-position draws on contemporary gay awareness 
in the attempt both to trace affinities with and to respect the 
differences of those who lived earlier." What h,' reveals, 
however, is that from the 1890s to the 1990s attitudes have 
changed little towards same-sex adult sexuality, 

Jay Losey 
Baylor University 
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14 -



DISSERTATIONS 

Bashant, Wendy. "The double blossom and a sterile kiss": 
Androqynous theory and its embodiment in the nineteenth century. 
Ph.D . The University of Rochester, 1990. Order No. DAI 51:7 
(Jan., 1991), 2383-A. 

of the 
before 
which 

Examines the work of Pater, as well as that 
Rossettis, Swinburne, Hopkins and G. Eliot, 
concluding with a study of Woolf's Orlando 
"legitimates the female body in the male aesthetic". 

,-
Rajan, Gita. Ecriture feminine as autobiography in WaIter Pater. 
Ph.D . , The University of Arizona, 1990. Order No . DA9100048. DAI 
51 : 7 (Jan., 1991), 2387-A 

Deploys ecriture feminine to examine the concept of 
autobiography in Pater's works . It "seeks to uncover the 
hidden political agenda" of his work by an examination of 
its language "against the grain of his cultural milieu . " 
Argues that Pater uses "intertextuali ty to portray his 
marginalization from the intellectual and cultural community 
of his time." Focuses mainly on "Diaphanei te", Gast on, 
Imaginary Portraits , and the letters. 

- 15 -




